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Dear Sir or Madam

Core Strategy: Issues and Options Discussion Paper

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:

Issue 9: Housing Mix

The housing mix for the Hartlepool area should be informed by the Strategic Housing Market Assessment but ultimately decided by the market. A better choice and mix of housing more responsive to market needs is likely to be on offer if the supply of housing includes a wider range of development opportunities.  
Issue 12: Affordable Housing 

Question 47 

The Council must be realistic when determining affordable housing requirements. In relation to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. It should be remembered that in order to make housing more affordable, there needs to be more housing built in total. There should also be a flexible approach to the delivery of any affordable housing requirement, taking on board whether or not public grant funding is available. If not, then an alternative approach/requirement has to be properly considered. Should more affordable housing be required, the selling price of the market housing will theoretically need to be increased in order to cover the costs of providing more as the developer gets the least returns from this affordable housing products. However, as you will be aware the sales price of new housing must also echo/reflect the second hand market price. Thus the only alternative is for a developer to try and reduce the land price (ie "the residual land price) which requires a landowner to accept a lower land price. Past experience shows that this will reduce the supply of suitable land onto the market (as evidenced when Development Land Tax was imposed) and hence reduce housing supply. This will ultimately widen the affordability gap.  Therefore, it is essential that an appropriate balance be struck in order to balance needs.

Overall the Council should use the evidence base to develop a realistic target for affordable housing provision. Ensuring that targets are indicative rather than prescriptive. 
Issue 15: Climate Change 
The Council should not try to impose additional standards to improve the environmental efficiency of residential developments through setting for example separate requirements for renewable energy generation on site, particularly if it being increased to above 10%. 10% renewables provision on site might not be the most appropriate means of achieving this overall reduction, either technically or financially. The HBF believes that any requirement for renewable energy provision upon new development should be delivered through the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes. As this is a framework and timescale to which the industry is committed to delivering. The HBF consider that the application of locally based energy performance standards would be unhelpful in facilitating the broader delivery of higher energy performance and consumption standards from new housing. 
9.3 Locational Strategy 
On the matter of the locational strategy, it is clear there will be a need for both greenfield and brownfield development. It should be noted that planning always works best when it works with, rather than against the market. The more appropriate approach for the area would be to continue to provide housing in the popular parts of the area so as to secure economic growth and provide higher quality environments that are considered to be required while at the same time bringing up the standard of the environments in the HMRA’s so that people and investors decide to move and invest there rather than making it the only choice. If such locations are perceived as the choice of last resort then the pressure will continue to be for such areas to lose investment and mobile populations. Areas of regeneration should be encouraged but not to the detriment of other housing allocations. In general these sites have other constraints that prevent the development taking place in the short term and so the housing element could get held up and not come through in the expected timeframe. New housing should be distributed across the area but concentrating in areas of high demand.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully
Laura Edwards
Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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